FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE - Grassy Narrows and Wabauskang First Nations release preliminary results of joint contaminants study, Wednesday, August 11, 2004

Preliminary results show high levels of contaminants in fish and wild meat that are the traditional foods of Indigenous Peoples from Grassy Narrows and Wabauskang First Nations.

Chief Simon Fobister of Grassy Narrows and Wabauskang Elders, Betty Riffle 

and Bertha Petiquan will talk about the results of this study conducted by the communities, on Wednesday, August 11, at 63 Albert in the 6th floor Board Room at 10 am.

Dr. Leanne Simpson from Alderville First Nation coordinated the overall study.

“First Nations communities across Canada and the United States are concerned their traditional foods are becoming contaminated with pollution generated from industrial development. Elders and traditional land users have reported changes in the quality and quantity of traditional foods and many are concerned that the animals are not as healthy as they once were. Based on these concerns we decided to test wild meat for contamination”, said Dr. Simpson.

In the late 1960s and early 1970s, the English-Wabigoon River system was severely contaminated with inorganic mercury.  The point source of the contamination was a pulp mill located upstream in Dryden, Ontario. The people of Grassy Narrows and Wabauskang First Nations have been dealing with the devastating impact of this contamination for the last 30 years.  Wabauskang has never received any compensation for the contamination and no studies regarding the impact of contamination on the community have ever been completed.

Samples of wild meat and some fish were collected from the traditional territories of Grassy Narrows and Wabauskang. These included samples of otter, beaver, muskrat, moose, rabbit, deer, mink, marten, fisher, lynx, fox, partridge, golden eye ducks, goose and hooded merganser, in addition to jackfish, whitefish and pickerel.

When frozen and sent to the lab, 93% of the samples screened had detectable levels of the heavy metals, mercury, arsenic, cadmium, lead or tin. Among other results, Mercury was found in 93% of the fish. All of the otters were above Health Canada’s guideline for frequent fish eaters. 

“Our study found that mercury was higher in animals that were top predators of the food chain and carnivores. The otters are at the top of this food chain because of what they eat. This study found otters to have the highest levels of mercury. Mink, marten and fishers, which are predators also showed mercury contamination”, said Dr. Simpson.

Because it is extremely expensive, only 13 samples were tested for the bioaccumulative, organichlorine compounds, dioxin and furan. In those few samples, two dioxin compounds and five furans were detected. Some Dioxins and furans are present in pulp mills effluent and have been linked in some studies to diabetes and cancer.

The preliminary results show that it might be better for members of the two communities to avoid or limit the frequency of fish and otter in their diets until more studies are completed.

 The Assembly of First Nations Environmental Contaminants Program has provided a grant for the next year of testing.
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